S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 11th February 2014 

In the Parish Council Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton
1. PRESENT: Mr D Price (Chairman), Mr I Jordan, Mr J Smallwood, Mr B Clapham, Rev D Tate, Mrs M Albinson, Mrs D Gotts, Mr H Hofmeister, Mr M Narborough, Mr D Gerrard, Mr A Evans, Mrs T Banks, Mrs T L Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk). 
Public: Mr P Richmond 
APOLOGIES: Mr D Steward-Brown, Mr R Williamson, County Councillor Mr Jason Law and Borough Councillors Mr N Daubney and Mrs E Nockolds 
2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 14th January 2014, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Smallwood, seconded by Mr Jordan, with one abstention, all other members were in favour and they were signed by the Chairman.
3. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – Mr Clapham stated that he has an interest as he lives at Ullswater Avenue and his fence is boundary to the possible proposed development. Mrs Banks declared an interest as she is an Allotment tenant.
4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – Mr Price introduced Mr Richmond and explained that he was present at the evenings meeting to discuss a letter he had received regarding the removal of items from his father’s grave within the Parish Cemetery. 
Mr Richmond referred to his circulated email and confirmed that he understood the reasons for the request to remove various items from graves in order to keep the Cemetery tidy and to enable the grass cutting contractors to carry out their work.

Mr Richmond’s main concern was regarding the request to remove a small metal Memorial Pot. He explained that the pot is secured well into the ground with metal spikes and has the word “Dad” inscribed on it.

Mr Jordan stated that the Rules regarding the Management of the Cemetery are from Ecclesiastical Law and have been in force since the opening of the South Wootton Cemetery in the early 1980’s.
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Mr Jordan acknowledged that other Cemeteries have different rules, however stated that the Cemetery in South Wootton is a lawned Cemetery, which after burial, the graves should be levelled to assist the grass cutting contractors and the only items permissible on the grave is a Headstone with either one or two holes inserted for either a pot or flowers.

Members agreed that the matter is a delicate subject, however it was said that some graves are regularly tended and others are not.

Mr Jordan stated that within the Rules it also states that there must be no kerbs, chippings or growing plants. 

Mr Richmond spoke regarding the small rose bush which is planted in the ground and confirmed that as this is not thriving particularly well, it would be removed at the weekend.

Mr Jordan referred to a recent Radio Norfolk broadcast which confirmed that various other local town councils were experiencing similar problems. 

Mr Jordan asked if the metal Memorial Pot could be placed on the Headstone.

Mr Richmond explained that due to its design and the metal spikes, the pot has to sit on the ground.

After further discussion, Mrs Albinson proposed that a compromise should be made and Mr Richmond should be allowed to move his Memorial Pot as close as possible to his father’s Headstone. The situation could then be monitored; this was seconded by Mr Evans, with two abstentions all other members were in favour. Mr Richmond confirmed that he would level his father’s grave and remove the small rose bush.

Mr Richmond thanked members and left the meeting. 
5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS: 
Borough Councillor Nockolds No report.
Borough Councillor Daubney No report.
County Councillor Law No Report. 
6. REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:

Assets – Mr Narborough confirmed that no meeting had been held; however he had a couple of matters for discussion.
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Village Hall Repairs: Mr Narborough stated that he and Mr Price had met with Mr J D’Aloia regarding the Village Hall. He stated that a list of outstanding items had been made and confirmed that once the work had been completed the remainder of the invoice would be paid.

Mrs Cornwell informed members that Jarvis Roofing would be carrying out the repairs to the Village Hall roof during the first week of March 2014.

Solar Panels: Mr Narborough spoke regarding the proposal to install Solar Panels onto the Village Hall roof. He stated that he had concerns regarding the structure being adequate to take the additional weight.

Mrs Cornwell informed members that Mr Bob Murray had carried out a Structural Survey of the roof and the report would be received in due course.

Mrs Cornwell stated that in addition to the Structural Survey a G59 Application form had been submitted to UK Power Networks. She confirmed that the application had been successful and stated that the energy produced could be fed back into the National Grid.
Mrs Cornwell informed members that an Energy Performance Certificate also needed to be obtained at a cost of £320. She stated that an Independent person, Mr Mike Boughton, would visit the Village Hall on Thursday 13th February to carry out the assessment to ensure that the Village Hall meets current standards. She explained that there may be a need to have Cavity Wall or additional Roof Insulation.

Mr Price confirmed that once all the information has been obtained the matter would be discussed further by the full Parish Council and a decision whether to proceed would be made.
Mr Price confirmed that three quotations had been received to carry out the installation of the Solar Panels (Copies Circulated). He explained that the first quote was from Solar Savings UK Ltd for £10,989+VAT, the second quote was from Solar Energy Solutions Norfolk for £11,500+VAT and the final quotes were from Anglia Solar Electricity for Option 1 £15313+VAT or Option 2 £14,759+VAT.

Members discussed fully each of the quotes obtained, comment was made that Solar Savings UK Ltd had carried out the successful installation of the Solar Panels to the Parish Office roof. 

-144-

Mrs Albinson proposed that subject to a complete and successful structural survey of the Village Hall roof and completion of any works identified by the Energy Performance Certificate (subject to costs) Solar Savings UK Ltd should carry out the work at a cost of £10,989+VAT, this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister with two members against and two abstentions, the proposal was carried.
Finance – No meeting held. 
Planning – Mr Evans stated that no meetings had been held. 

Neighbourhood Plan: Mr Price spoke regarding the Neighbourhood Plan and informed members that the draft document was currently being printed ready for distribution to residents. 
He confirmed that the consultation period would run for at least 6 weeks and would finish on 28th March 2014.

Mr Price stated that 2,000 copies of the draft document would be printed with a further 2,000 copies being printed for the final version. Mr Price was pleased to report that Mrs Cornwell had wisely and successfully applied for a Grant of £2,600 to cover the printing costs.

Mr Price thanked Mrs Cornwell for applying for the Grant. 

Mrs Cornwell wished to pass on thanks to both Mr John Marrow and Mr Adrian Parker for the great deal of work they had put in to produce the maps to accompany the Neighbourhood Plan document. Comment was made that the maps were a professional job, well done.

Policy – Mr Smallwood stated that there were two matters to consider, one a Confidential Item which would be dealt with under Confidential Matters and the other related to the revised Standing Orders sent through by NALC.
Mr Smallwood referred to the circulated Model Standing Orders; he stated that there had only been a few minor adjustments. After discussion, Mr Smallwood proposed that the revised Model Standing Orders from NALC should be adopted; this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister with one abstention, all other members were in favour.
7. REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:

Infant School – See attached report. 
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Junior School – Mr Smallwood informed members that the current Year 6 pupils are the last year of pupils which had four years at the First School. These children had therefore been received at the Junior School a year late. As a subsequence this had lead to a number of problems; however he was pleased to say the outcome is that the group had improved significantly.
Mr Smallwood stated that behaviour of children during lunchtimes had been an issue, with Ofsted drawing attention to low level disruption.

Mr Smallwood said that tighter control and supervision at lunchtimes would ensure that children arrive into the classrooms in the right frame of mind.

Mr Smallwood informed members that the budget is set at the beginning of the year with reviews taking place throughout the year.

One issue had caused concern, with the discovery that fuel had been stolen from the school. Mr Smallwood stated that the matter is being monitored and that the Police are aware.

Mrs Cornwell informed members that she had spoken to the Curate, Reverend Graham Wilkins; she stated that it is likely that the Fete will go ahead possibly in June 2014. Comment was made that the Junior School would be involved with the event.  

Wootton Park – Mr Narborough confirmed that a meeting was held on Tuesday 28th January 2014. He said that everything was going well.
The Grass Cutting contract had been negotiated and agreed at the same price as the previous three years.

Mr Narborough stated that the heating system had been repaired at a cost of £690.

Comment was made regarding the Goal Posts, it was said that the Football Club will make investigations in to the possible purchase of moveable Goal Posts, in that case the requirement for post locks would not be applicable.
Finally, Mr Narborough stated that the Football Club have agreed to repair the Goal mouths.

South Wootton in Bloom – Mrs Gotts stated that proactive work would now take place.  She confirmed that Open Gardens would be going ahead this year, with confirmation of the date to be advised.
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8. CORRESPONDENCE: – As per circulated list, plus:-.

Rural Services Network     
   February Bulletin



            Info

South Wootton Pre-school
   Thank you letter



              “

NALC



   Road Safety Meeting 19/3/2014

              “
NCC



   Police & Crime Panel Scrutinise the progress   “





   Made by the Police & Crime Commissioner

9. ACCOUNTS: – as per circulated list agreed.
Bank balances as at 31.1.2014
Community Account
      

21,161.06
Stepsaver a/c
                 
         0.00
Treasury Deposit                                                         170,000.00
Total                                                                           £191,161.06
10. CONFIDENTIAL MATTERS:  See attached.
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.25pm.

NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 11th March 2014, in the Parish Council Meeting Room, South Wootton.
11th March 2014                                                                              Chairman
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